Report on meeting of Classis Central US of the URCNA

Convening at Oak Glen United Reformed Church of Lansing, Illinois  —  October 20-21, 2009

Classis Central US has gained one church, one minister, and a few new procedures. 

Meeting at Oak Glen URC of Lansing, Ill., Classis Central US began its 26th meeting on the evening of Tuesday, Oct. 20. High on the list of agenda items was the reception of a church and minister who recently left the Christian Reformed Church in North America. 

Oak Lawn Church is a 94-year-old congregation known until recently as First CRC of Oak Lawn. The congregation voted on June 28 to withdraw from the CRCNA and join the United Reformed Churches in North America. The church’s consistory approached the consistory of Oak Glen URC, asking that Oak Glen sponsor the Oak Lawn Church in the process of joining the URC. 

Rev. Ted Gray, pastor of Oak Lawn since 2004, said the congregation has long been dissatisfied with changes occurring in the CRC. The gap between Oak Lawn and the CRC has grown ever wider. 

Rev. Gray described the congregation as having a number of elderly members, as well as a smaller nucleus of young families with children. (You can learn more about the church at its olcrc.org website.) 

Classis’ reception of Oak Lawn Church is provisional and must be ratified at Synod London 2010.

Classis got to know Rev. Gray by means of a colloquium doctum (or “doctrinal conversation”) examination, given in preparation for declaring him eligible to serve as a minister in the URCNA. 

A native of Michigan, Rev. Gray felt called early in life to pursue the ministry. However, as a young adult, he turned away from that impulse, departing from the church for about 12 years while working in various jobs and attempting to write a novel. He told classis that the endeavor left him concluding with Solomon that “everything is meaningless.” 

Eventually, he landed in the Chicago area, where a job crisis prompted him to return to church. He made profession of faith soon thereafter and met his wife, Karen, with whom he has three daughters. As a member of the Orthodox Presbyterian Church, he attended Reformed Episcopal Seminary in Philadelphia before entering the ministry in the OPC. There, Rev. Gray served churches in Medford, Ore., and Ocala, Fla. In 1998, he accepted a call to serve a CRC in Vermont. 

Rev. Gray said he knew about the problems in the CRC and supported the OPC’s action to cut its ties with the CRC in 1997. However, the church which had called him was quite conservative, and he hoped for the opportunity to influence the CRC for the better. 

After more than a decade of trying, he said, it became clear that departing for the URC was the right course of action for both him and the church. 

Classis Central US welcomes Rev. Gray and the Oak Lawn Church. We pray that God will continue to bless the congregation richly as we work alongside one another. 

The conclusion of Rev. Gray’s examination was unique, in that it used a newly approved procedure for evaluating examinations in Classis Central US. 

Sioux Center URC submitted three overtures to this meeting, by which they sought to change the way Classis Central US evaluates its ministerial examinees. All three overtures were approved. 

The first overture addressed how classis gives concurring advice when a consistory declares that its examinee has sustained a candidacy exam. Under the new procedure, delegates discuss and vote on the examinee’s performance in each area of the exam. If a man does well on most of the exam but needs improvement on only one or two areas, classis can concur that he sustained all areas except those one or two. The examinee’s consistory then would have the opportunity to bring him back within 13 months to be examined only on those areas of the exam which he did not sustain. 

The second overture established a similar procedure for ordination exams and colloquia docta. In those examinations, classis alone determines whether the examinee has passed the examination. Again, each area of the exam is discussed and voted on separately, enabling classis to decline to pass an examinee on particular sections. 

The third overture established a method for dealing with men who do not sustain every portion of an exam. In presenting this overture, Rev. Bradd Nymeyer explained that its intent was to ensure that examinees facing that situation are handled with loving, pastoral care. 

The new procedure got its first trial-run just hours after its adoption, being used for the examination of Rev. Ted Gray. Rev. Gray sustained all portions of his colloquium doctum. 

Classis also approved two other overtures at this meeting of classis, both submitted by Hills URC. 

The first overture sought to establish two set times each year for classis meetings. According to its Rules of Procedure, Classis Central US had to meet at least once every 12 months, at a time and place determined by the previous classis. However, it often has proven difficult to determine the best time for the next meeting – leading classis to meet as many as four times in one year. 

The amendment from Hills establishes two meeting times each year: in the second full week of April and in the second full week of September. Hills’ overture explained that this would enable the churches to better budget their time and costs for attending classis meetings. It also would help the churches to discipline themselves into bringing matters to classis in a timely manner. 

Of course, the new procedure allows for exceptions, as do all of our Rules of Procedure. Additional meetings can be called at the request of two or more consistories. Classis also can suspend the rule in order to schedule a meeting at a time other than the prescribed dates – as it later did for the spring 2010 meeting, in order to meet prior to the deadline for submissions to the Synod 2010 agenda. 

A second overture from Hills sought to add an item to classis’ future agendas. 

Several Classis Central US consistories oversee church plants or chaplains. Often, these consistories request permission to report on their work, in order to seek feedback from classis or to encourage prayer for these works. 

The new procedure automatically provides an opportunity for such reports on the classis agenda. 

At this meeting of classis, reports were heard concerning church plants in Chicago Heights, Palos Heights/Tinley Park, Prinsburg, and Sioux Falls. 

Classis also rose to recognize the work of a member of Covenant Reformed Church in Pella. 

Since 2006, Mrs. Glenda Mathes has gathered information about the churches to publish a classis newsletter entitled Precious Oil. 

In a letter to this meeting of classis, Mrs. Mathes said the idea for the newsletter grew out of a conversation with several pastors during a break in the June 2006 classis meeting, which she was covering for Christian Renewal. “The pastors regretted the fact that Classis meetings have so little time for sharing news of the churches,” her letter explained. The pastors appreciated the way time is set aside for church reports in assemblies of the OPC and RCUS, among others. However, “there was a general consensus … that Classis meetings already took enough time from regular pastoral work.” 

A newsletter was suggested as a helpful way to share news of the churches, thereby encouraging closer fellowship and mutual prayer. 

Mrs. Mathes brought the idea to her consistory in Pella, which approved of the idea. Since then, she has produced eight editions – one before each subsequent meeting of Classis Central US – under the supervision of her consistory. Her work was entirely voluntary. 

With the distribution of the eighth edition of Precious Oil, Mrs. Mathes announced that other commitments require her to resign from this work. 

Rev. Todd Joling, Chairman of this meeting of classis, expressed the deep gratitude of the churches for Mrs. Mathes’ faithful and helpful service. In response, delegates to the assembly rose to offer a round of applause to this faithful servant. 

As of yet, no volunteers have publicly expressed their desire to take over the work. 

Classis also was blessed to receive fraternal greetings from Elder Art Poppe on behalf of Classis Manitoba of the CanRC; from Rev. Herman Van Stedum on behalf of the South Central Classis of the RCUS; and from Rev. Alan Strange on behalf of the Presbytery of the Midwest of the OPC. Their words were a great encouragement to the delegates. 

The next meeting of Classis Central US is slated for March 16-17, 2010. The Consistory of Providence Reformed Church of Des Moines is the convening consistory. 

Classis wishes to express its sincere appreciation to the Oak Glen URC of Lansing for their gracious hospitality; to the Consistory of Immanuel URC in DeMotte for its work in preparing for this meeting; and to Rev. Todd Joling and Elder Mark Van Der Molen for serving as chairman and vice-chairman, respectively. 

For further information, contact Rev. Doug Barnes, pastor of Hills URC & Stated Clerk of Classis, 
by telephone at 507-962-3254 or via e-mail at hillsurc@alliancecom.net

